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SUBJECT

Approving a funding exchange between the County and the City of Shoreline for public transportation capital improvements.
SUMMARY

Proposed Ordinance 2010-0487 approves a Memorandum of Agreement (“MOA”) with the City of Shoreline, under which the County and City agree that a Federal Transit Administration (“FTA”) grant to the City will be programmed to the County for expenditure in 2013.  In exchange the County will provide the City with an equivalent amount of local funds (less administrative expenses) for expenditure in 2010.
COUNCIL PRIORITIES
Proposed Ordinance 2010-0487 is consistent with the Council’s Local and Regional Cooperation Priority and its Goal:  Work with other governments and organizations to implement local and regional priorities and increase the efficiency of service delivery.  The proposed ordinance also helps to implement the Council’s Mobility for People, Goods and Services Policy.
BACKGROUND

The City of Shoreline is carrying out a major reconstruction of Aurora Avenue North (SR 99) from N. 145th Street to N. 205th Street, the Aurora Avenue North Multi-Modal Project.  The completed project will include improved right-of-way for transit buses in the form of Business Access and Transit (“BAT”) lanes, pedestrian amenities, and safety improvements.  RapidRide Line E, one of the Transit Now-funded bus rapid transit (“BRT”) lines, will serve the corridor and is projected to begin service in 2013.  Metro Transit bus routes connect with Community Transit of Snohomish County services at the Aurora Transit Center.   Community Transit’s bus rapid transit service, the Swift Line, runs between the Aurora Transit Center and Everett.
The City’s Aurora project has been broken out in several phases:  (1) Phase I, N. 145th Street to N. 165th Street, project complete; (2) Phase II, N. 165th Street to N. 185th Street, under construction; and two segments of Phase III, (3) N. 185th Street to N. 192nd Street, design/right of way acquisition, and (4) N. 192nd Street to N. 205th Street, design/preliminary right of way acquisition.

The federal Omnibus Appropriations Act, 2009 (Public Law 111-8) includes a $475,000 grant for “Bus Rapid Transit-Aurora Corridor Improvements (SR 99) Phase III.”  The grant is from the FTA Bus and Bus Facilities discretionary program and is not part of the region’s share of federal formula funds.  If the grant funds are not used for an eligible bus capital purchase, they will ultimately be lost to the region.
As transmitted, the proposed ordinance and MOA provide for the following set of transactions, in this order:

1. Once the ordinance is enacted, the County will provide $434,625 to the City.

2. As soon as possible after the MOA is signed by both parties, the County and City will seek the Puget Sound Regional Council (“PSRC") approval to program the grant for an eligible County capital project.  The intent is to use the funds for the Transit Division’s RapidRide Line E project, when that project moves forward in 2013.
3. After the PSRC programs the funds in a County project, the County will work with the FTA to obligate the funds (that is, to reach agreement with the FTA on an eligible project).  This request can be made relatively soon, prior to the initial deadline for obligating the funds, which is at the end of September 2011.

4. When the County capital project gets under way in 2013, and eligible expenditures take place, the County will draw the grant funds from the federal treasury.  Provided that the FTA has approved an eligible project, the actual draw of federal funds can take place at this time, even though it is after the deadline for obligating the funds.
Funds provided to the City would come from the Bus Rapid Transit Corridor Initiative project (Transit CIP #A00592).  Although funds to pay the City are currently available in this project, at some point the $475,000 grant revenue would need to be added to the project in a supplemental appropriation.
According to Executive Branch staff, steps 2-4 are not likely to pose significant difficulties because the FTA supports BRT projects like the RapidRide E line and corridor improvements along BRT routes.  Nonetheless, it is possible under this timetable, that the County could provide local funds to Shoreline and then not be able to obtain the grant funds.  The transmitted agreement does not contain any provision to require Shoreline to repay the County in such an event.

Council staff is working with KCDOT and the PAO to determine why the MOA does not contain a provision dealing with this possible outcome.  Some additional wording changes to the ordinance and the MOA are also under review. 
In 2006, a similar exchange was carried out at the behest of the FTA.  In that case, the City was unable to obligate a section 5309 bus discretionary grant for the Aurora Corridor project before a final deadline, and the County agreed to an exchange.  The FTA and the PSRC supported the transfer and reallocation of the grant funds.  Under the terms of the 2006 agreement, the County’s local funds were payable to the City within 60 days after the County drew the FTA grant funds from the federal treasury.  Thus, there was no way for the City to receive County funds before the County received FTA grant funds.  In the present case, that outcome is possible, if unlikely, raising a policy question of whether the agreement should include language addressing that eventuality. 
ANALYSIS

The proposed ordinance and MOA are intended to allow Shoreline to spend local funds now on its Aurora corridor project, while preserving the $475,000 Congressional earmark for an eligible purpose in the region.  If these funds are not programmed for an eligible project in the region, they will be lost to region rather than reallocated to another project.

Both the ordinance and MOA require revisions for clarity.  Draft revisions are under preparation.  A specific policy issue is that the MOA does not require Shoreline to reimburse the County in the event that Shoreline receives the County funds and, for some reason, the County is unable to receive the federal funds. 
AMENDMENTS

Council staff is working on a striking amendment and title amendment.  The striking amendment includes changes to the MOA.  The amendments will be presented at the Committee meeting for consideration if all outstanding issues are resolved. 
ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2010-0487 with Attachment A, Memorandum of Agreement
2. Executive transmittal letter

3. Fiscal Note
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